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168

THE COURT: You may step down, Mr.
Hightower. Thank YOu.”

MR. CHANDLER: Your Honor, would
this be an okay time to take a brief
recess?

THE COURT: Yes, it will. We'll
come back at ten minutes after 3:00. . It
looks like about two or three minutes

before the hour now;

(Whereupon, a short break was taken from 2:57

p.-m. to 3:18 p.m.)

MR. CHANDLER: At this time, the
Petitioner's call Dr. Seth Reice to the

sténd.

(SETH REICE, having been duly sworn, testified as

follows:)

DIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. CHANDLER:

Would you please give us your full name?

Dr.

Seth Robert Reice.

And where do you live?

Chapel Hill, North Carolina.

And how are you employed?

I'm a Professor of Ecology and Biology at the

University of North Carolina.

And how long have you been at the.University of

1230 Richland Street / Columbia, SC 29201
252-3445 / (800) 822-0896 '
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1 169
2 1 North Carolina?
3 2 A. 37 years.
4 ‘3 Q. And you're in Chapel Hill at the main campus?
5 4 A. Yes.
6 5 Q. What sort of educational background do you have?
7 6 A. I have a Bachelor's Degree in Biblogy from the
8 7 University of Rochester and a Ph.D. from MicHigan
9 8 State Univérsity.
10 9 And what subjects are your degrees in?
11 10 A My Béchelor's Degree was in Biology. My Ph.D.
12 11 was in Zoology; but there was no degree in
13 12 Ecology, so I was doing Ecology and getting a
14 13 degree in Zoology.
15 14 Q. And in your teaéhing careeri what sort of courses
16 15 have you taught?
17 16 A. I teach Field Ecology, General Ecology, Global
18 17 Ecology, Conservation Biology and Sustainable
19 18 Development.
20 19 Q. And in addition to your role as a teacher, do you
21 20 ‘do scientific research?
22 21 A. I do.
23. 22 And what types of research projects have you done
24 23 over the years? A
25 24 A. I've worked primarily on the regulation of
26 25 " Biodiversity and Leaf Litter Decomposition in
27
28

1230 Richland Street / Columbia, SC 29201
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% 170
streams, ponds, wetlands,:salt marshes.
Explain to me what you mean by that;
Material§ fall intd streams. Leaves fall into

streams, and they break down and they form the
basis Qf a whole food chain of organisms that
feed on those leaves. The leaves develop
bacteria and fungi which gfowvon them, and then
the animals eat those and shred up the leaves,
and that's why we don't end up with five feet of
leaves every winter. We only end up with a
little veneer on the forest floor, because all
the rest has been broken down.

Now, when you talk about the Field of Ecology,

what does that really mean?

Ecology is the study of interactions of organisms
and their environment.
And you say in your research, you've done work in
streams and lakes and other water bodies?
And ponds, right.

And what specific kind of things have you looked

~at in your research?

I'm primarily interested in what controls
bicdiversity, the varieties of organisms that
live there. I'm interested in sedimentation, and

I published a book on natural disasters called

1230 Richland Street / Columbia, SC 29201

252-3445 / (800) 822-0896
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2 1 "The Silver Lining, the Benefits of Nafural
3 2 Dissasters".'
4 3 What is biodiversity?
5 4 A. Biodiversity is the variety of types of organisms
6 5 that exist in any one place. It also includes
7 6 the evenness of distribution of those organisms.
8 7 .80, if you had two commﬁnities, one that had 100
9 8 individuals, and there were 10 each of 10 kinds,
10 9 that would have a higher diversity of the one
11 o 10 o that was kind of other individuals, 99 of the one
12 11 "and one of another. So, by biodiversity measures
13 12 - both the evenness and variety of organisms.
14 ’ 13 Q. Now, have you had on occasion in your work
15 14 . examined things‘like streams and ponds to
16 15 determine what we would call the ecological
17 16 ’ ‘health of these areas?
18 | 17 A. Absolutely. I do that all the time.
19 18 Q; And how would you define the ecological health of
20 . 19 a stream or pond or other body of water?.
21 ) 20 A. A very good measure of that is the biodiversity
22 21 . of that system and its functioning. So, for
23 22 insténce, I did a major study for -- in North
24 - 23 Carolina on the impact of development of
25 24 communities within streams, and we used.two main
26 | .25 measures to measure the health along with the
27
28

1230 Richland Street / Columbia, SC 29201
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172

variety, the biodiversity of the organisms and

the other was the rate of litter decomposition.

Q. Now, have you ever testified in a court

proceeding as an expert witness?

A. Yes, I have.

Q. Were you qualified as an expert in those cases?

A. I think so. They certainly accepted me as such.

Q. You were allowed to give your scientific opinions
6n topics?

A. Yes.
And what sorts of topics were you allowed to give
opinions on in those other cases?

A. There were two different cases, both having to do

-with biodiversity.

One of them was the --

‘Fishing Creek, South Carolina was ‘about to

receive four million gallons of sewage ethilon,

and I wentvin and analyzed the impact of the one

million gallons it was presently receiving and

found that, already, it had lost almost all of

its diversity below the outfall, so I was able to

make the case that increasing it would only make

it worse.

The other case was in Connecticut on

the Shepaug River, and it had to do with

dewaterihg of the river, of lowering of the

1230 Richland Street- / Columbia, SC 29201

(803) 252-3445 / (800)

0953
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| 273
river, what would happen in the future.
MR. CHANDLER: Now, we would offer

Dr. Reice as ---

me back up and ask you this question. If you

had considered yourself an expert in any one

field of science, what would it be?

Aquatic ecology.

And that would be the ecology and diversity of

species within an aquatic environment, meaning in

a water?

Yes.

MR. CHANDLER: We would offer
Dr. Reice as an egpért in aquatic ecology.

THE COURT: Mr. Lavender?

MR. LAVENDER: Your Honor, if I
were only confident that Dr. Reice were
going to be asked to opine just about the
aquatic ecology of this pond and go-nowhere
further, I would consent to that, but we
have some ‘concerns about whether he might
go beyond. the bounds of that. I don't know
how you would like us to proceed with
that, but to the extent that the expertise
to which he seeks to opiﬁe is limited to

\
aquatic ecology and a condition of this

-

1230 Richland Street / Columbia, SC 29201

252-3445 / (800) 822-0896
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1 | A 174

2 1 pond at the time he inspected it, we might

3 2 not object to that qualification, but to

4 3 the extenﬁ that that qualification --

5 4 because I've read the dictionary

6» 5 definitions of ecology, and to the eétent

7 6 that you can even make sense out of the

8 | 7 dictionary definitién, and I heard

9 8 Dr. Reice describe, the interrelation
10 ' 9 _ - between organisms and their environment,

11 ' 10 and I can't put a bound on what that might

12 11 . allow him to testify to, but that's why ?
13 12 I'm saying, I don't know where you want to ;
14 13 go. We can question him now, or we can :
15 14 : ; wait and object to him going beyond that

16 : 15 later, but if what he's provided ué, which

17 . 16 is -- and actually over there is é lot

18 17 different than what we got at the

19 18 _ N deposition -~ if what he provided us and in
20 19 his written report, his second written |
21 20 . report, amended report, is what he intends
22 21 to testify or be offered to testify to and
23 22 nothing beyond that, then we wil% consent
24 ' 23 _ to that, stipulate to that. If he's going
25 24 to be asked about the consequences of this
26 _ 25 project, we think he's not qualified.

27 -
28

1230 Richland Street / Columbia, SC 29201
(803) 252-3445 / (800) 822-0896
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THE COﬁRT: Well, let me handle it
this way. I'm going to overrule your
objection and qualify him as an expert with
an understanding that if he goes beyond the
limits of what you think is proper, that l
you will object,Aand I think that's a more |
orderly way of handling it.

MR. LAVENDER: Thank you, Your

Honor.

Dr. Reice, have you served on any special study
committees or things:of that'sort as part of your
work?

I've been Chairman of the Curriculum in Ecology
at UNC-Chapel Hill for 10 years, and’'I was
reappointed last year on an interim basis. I'm
also a member of the Technical Advisory Committee
of the Sedimentation Control Commission of the

State of North Carolina, and I've been on that

Now, what is the Sedimentation Control
Commission? .

They're fesponsible for making sure that no
sediments get into the waters of North Carolina.
That's what their job is. So, they have a series

of Sediment Control Officers, and our panel is

1230 Richland Street / Columbia, SC 29201
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the one that makes the rules that those Control
Officers follow. |
And what, specifically, do you do in connection
with that role? '
I offer my insight into aquatic ecology to help
make sure that the rules we make are sensible.
And in that role, do you look at the impacts .of
development on the aquatic communities?
Almost every time we meet, because most of the
projects are prdjects of development, of land
disturbance, and when therefs land disturbance,
that's when the Sedimentation laws kick in, just
as they are here in South Carolina.
Now, this particular case that we're dealing with
today involves a pond known either as -- both as
Roper Pond or the Lily Pad Pond. Have you ever
been to this pond?
Yes, I have.
And when was that?
That was June 3rd.
Of this year, 20097
2009.
And what caused you to come to this pond?
You hired me, and you said "Why don't y'all

come", and I came.

(803)

oI . ravesrnrces
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Now, I've got a series of photographs that have

been marked as Petitioner's 15, 16, 17, 18 and

19. Have you seen these photographs before?

I saw them five minutes ago. I haven't seen them

before that, but this certainly looks like the

pond that I visited.

Do those photographs appear to be an accurate

B depiction of the way the pond looked on the day

(803)

that you visited?
Yes.

MR.

CHANDLER: We would offer

Petitioner's Exhibits 15 through 19 into

evidence, Your Honor.

MR.

LAVENDER: I'm not sure I

heard Dr. Reice correctly, but I think he's

only seen them five minutes ago.

DR.
minutes ago,

MR.

REICE: I saw them a few
but I remember the pond.

LAVENDER: He evidently didn't

take them, but I'm just trying to make

sure that there were sufficient landmarks

for him to properly identify these

photographs in a big period of time here.

THE COURT: He said it accurately

depicted the scene as he saw it when he was

252-3445 / (800)

0958
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there. I'm going to admit Petitioner's 15,
16, 18 and 19. _ .
Now, i want you to take a look at Number 15, and
what do you see in that photograph?
'I see the -- well, what I can't see is thé road
which is right on this side of the picture, and
looking back into the ---
THE COURT: Excuse me, Dr. Reice.
When you say "this side of the picture",
somebody subsequently reading the record of
tﬁis case —- do you mean the left side or
the right side?
The bottom. On the bottom is where the road
comes by, and that is looking across the pond
into where there is a drainage that comes in here
of where the pond -- this is the water source of
the pond coming in from the forest back there.
And what is that vegetation within the pond?
Those are water lilies.
Now, what type of plants are water lilies?
Water lilies are aquatic plants. They grow about
three feet or maybe four feet above the surface.
They float on the surface, and that's where
they're flowering, and there happened to be a

particularly lovely display of water lilies that

252-3445 / (800)- 822-0896

0959
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$1 179
2 1 day.
3 2 | Q. And the other photographs that we've admitted; 16
4 3 through 19, they also show these water lilies?
5 4 A. Yes. |
6 S Q. Now, Qhen you were at the site on that date back
7 9 , in June, what did you do?
8 7 A .I took water chemistry and samples of five
9 8 different chemical constituents of the pond, and
10 9 I also took six bottom samples to ideﬁtify the
11 10 aquatic life that lived there, and I also caught
12 ‘ 11 " . some fish.
13 12 -Q. Now, when you talk about the samples that.you
14 : 13 took, tell me exactly how you collected these
15 14 _ samples?
16 ‘ 15 A. I used what's called -- well, which ones?
17 16 Q. Let's start out with the water Samples?
18 17 A Water samples I'héd.meters that I‘just dipped in
19 18 the water and I could dial up whatever parameter
20 19 I wanted. Turbidity samples, i simply took a
21 20 clear jar and filled it with water and looked in
22 21 it. And with the benthic samples, the bottom
23 22 _ samples, I ﬁsed an Eckman Dredge which is a grab
24 23 - type device. It grabs a six inch by six inch
25 24 _ chunk of the bottom, and I sieved that through a
26 25 _ Number 60 sieve which is a half millimeter
27 ‘ ' P
28 |

1230 Richland Street / Columbia; SC 29201
(803) 252-3445 / (800) 822-0896
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opening, and anything bigger than that, I caught.

Okay.

1230 Richland Street / Columbia,
252-3445 / (800) 822-0896

_ MR. CHANDLER? Your Honor, we've
got a Power Point Presentation with some
photographs and some narrative about the.
testing that Dr. Reice did that day.
Uhfortunately, when I left my office
yesterday, I did not put my projector in
the car, and we do not have a hard copy of
that. So, I've talked to Mr. Hightower and
Mr. Lavender abéut going through and
putting this computer up on the counter
here so that you and the attorneys can
obsetve this Power Point and go through
here, and what I would request is_that we
do that with the idea that, at the end of
this hearing, we will produce hard copies
of each of the slides within this show that
we will present to the other attorneys for
their review to make sure it accurately
reflects what we show the Court today, and
we'll put those hard copies in the record
at tﬂat later date.

THE COURT: And Dr. Reice will be

available then for any cross examination

SC 29201

10961
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1 181
2 1 : they want on that? _

3 2 - ' MR. CHANDLER: Well, he'll be |

4 3 : available today for cross examination on

-5 4 : the show we have here on the computer.

6 5 THE COURT: I understand,'but for
7 6 : the purposes of producing it at the

8 7 _ hearing to make sure it's correct, 'that's

9 8 your problem.

10 S ) MR. CHANDLER: Well, if we do have
11 10 any dispute over that, then I would agree
12 11 that we would have-to'proddce Dr. Reice 1if
13 12 4 there were any follow-up questions on

14 13 that, but we will provide counsel with the
15 14 _ o copies of these things so that they can -

16 15 review that.
17 16 " THE COURT: Well, that's fine with
18 17 ' | me as long as we lawyers can agree to it.
19 18 MR. LAVENDER: Your Honor, I don't
20 19 thing that we've discussed it far enough
21 20 v along to understand thét'we were not going
22 21 to get a copy until after the conclusion of
23 22 ‘ the hearing. T think we would like to have |
24 23 a hard copy. We understand that it is
25 24 different from what we were provided at the
26 25 | deposition. We've gone through it. We've
27

283
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seen what those differences are, but I
don't know that I'm in a real good position
to finish cross examination of Dr. Reice
without a copy in my hand. If we can break
or when we break —— and I don't know how
vlong Mr. Chandler is going to take, but
I;ve now polled the audience, and we have a
thumb drive, and if we can, at some point,
very quickly at the conclusion of the break
‘get in on a thumb drive, I think if we need
to run it over to our office, we can maké
copies and get it back over here.

MR. CHANDLER: That's fine with
me. |

MR. LAVENDER: I mean, if we want
to go ahead and get the thumb drive going
now, we can do that.

THE COURT: Let's do it in the way
that's most efficient for you men and
ladies.

Dr. Reice, as a result of the -- or after --
let's say following your visit to the site, did
you prepare the results of the test that you did?

Of course. I mean, I took the samples back to my

lab. I sorted through every animal and

1230 Richland Street / Columbia, SC 29201
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2 1 identified all of them except the Chironomids,
3 2 because the Chironomids take forever, and rather
4 3 than run up the bill, I just lumped the
5 4 Chironomids. ' |
6 5 And what are Chironomids?
7 6 A. Chironomids are Dipteran Larvae. They're most
8 7 closely related to Mosquitos. They're probably
9 8 the most common species in every aquatic system
10 9 . except the oceans. And in the fresh water,
11 10 they're common in ponds, they‘re'comﬁon in
12 . 11 streams, often representing 50 percent or more of
13 ; 12 ‘ the speciesu’
‘14 13 Q. When you took the water chemistry samples; that's
15 : 14 ; what you did with a probe?
16 15 A. Right, with a probe and meter.
17 16 Q. And you.dialed up on that meter different
18 17 parameters, I think is what you said?
19 18 - A. Right, and there's a slide abéut that.
20 19 Q. And what types of paraméters? What kind of
21 20 things did you measure with your probe?
22 21 A. Dissolved oxygen, salinity, conductivity and PH.
23 22 Q. And what does dissolved oxygen tell you about
24 23 ' this water body?
25 24 A.' Dissolved oxygen has to be at least 6 parts pef»
26 25 million in order to support life in a pond or in
27
28
e —— — . . m—— w—— —
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a stream. Streams are really not a problem
because they're so turbulent that they:take up a
lof of oxygen, but ponds can get very stagnant,
and this one was in the low normal range, about
6.8, 6.9. |
And the other parameters, one was PH?

A. PH is the acidity of this pond, and the PH was

slightly acidic, about 6.5 to 6.8 where neutral

is 7. Conductivity was.very low, and salinity
was zero.
What is conductivity?

A. Conductivity is the capaéity of a water body to
conduqt an electric current. So, it was very
very low. 1In streams and ponds that are
polluted, you have high concentration of metals,
and so they can conduct electricity.

Q. And what was the last parameter?

Salinity, which was zero.

Q. - And have you fook the results of your work that
day and the study when you got back to your lab
together in a Péwer Point Presentation?

Yes, I have. -

And you have that with you here today?

Yes, right up there.

(O B © R

Would you come up and let's walk through that for

SC 29201
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2 1 ) the Court and the other attorneys, and if you
3 2 could just start out and then kind of step to the
4 3 side, and let's talk about what we ...
5 4 A This is basically just a sﬁatement of what I did,
6 5 that on June 3rd, 2009,'1 visited and sampled the
7 6 pond bordering the proposed Roper Apartments in
8 7 Arcadia Lakes, South Carolina. The pond is
9 | 8 ‘ covered in water lilies. This reflects the
10 9 general shallowness of the pond, since water
11 10 » lilies rarely colonize pondé deeper than 4
12 11 meters’. «And that's just a picture of water .
13 12 lilies. |
14 13 The Water Chemistry data, I took four sets
15 14 of water samples. The whter was very clear and
16 . 15 reflected the low turbidity. Dissolved oxygen
17 ' 16V was in the low normal range, ‘about 6.5 parts per
18 17 - million. The PH was slightly acidic. PH was 6.5
19 ) 18 to 6.8 where neutral PH is 7. Salinify was
20 19 always zero. Conductivity was very low. It
21 ‘ 20 ranged from .12 to .14 micromhos. This indicates
22 21 very clean water with very low conductivity and
23 22 low poilutants.
~24 23 Benthic Samples, I took six Eckman dredge
25 ' - 24 samples ---
26 25 Q. Let me back you up just a minute. When you say
27
28
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aBenthic" _
Benthic means the bottom of the pond. And this
dredge is a brass device that has jaws that, when
you lower it to the bottom, they snap close, and
they take a 6 by 6 inch chunk of the bottém.
Samples were collected between 2 and 6 meters
from the shoreline, along the road and along the
left axis of the pond.

All samples were preserved in 70 percent
eghanol, ethyl alcohol, and tréﬁsported back to
my laboratory at the Department of Biology at the
Universify of North Carolina, Chapel Hill.

I washed. them through‘a Number 60 Tyler
Series sieve to retain any particle with a
minimum diameter of at least 25 microns or a
quarter or a millimeter.

They were washed into finger bowls and hand
sorted by me under a- 6.4 magnification Wild
dissecting microscope.

Tﬂe nekt set of pictures are pictures of
the animals that I actually found. Here are two
Dragonflies, Progpmphus obscurus and Omphigompus,
left and right. Argia moesta which is a

Damselfly. This is vefy common. There were

SC 29201

0967



CREEL COURT REPORTING,

INC.

ARCADIA LAKES V. SCDHEC - Vol. I

=W N

~ o o,

10
11
12

W N

Qo J o

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

'pond, for the Odonates, that is the Dragonflies,

_ Page 187

B ‘ 187
pond. .Hyalella azteca, which is very abundant.
It's an amphipod, a freshwater shrimp that's too
tiny to eat, so don't get excited. It feeds on
algae and consumes detritus and associated
bacteria and fungi. There were abundant
Chironomids, and this is just some examples of
what Chironomids look ‘like. And this is a detail
of one, so this is the head end. This is the
tail end. Chironomidae are Dipteran larvae and

L

constitute the base of the food chaiq in this

and the Tricoptera and the fishes. These are
Hydracarina. They're tiny arachnids. They're
felated to spiders, but they're tbtally aquatic.
And this is Pochentropus, which is a caddisfly.
This is a free living one. It doesn'tAhave a
case.

And the reason I redid this Power Point was
because I was challenged in my deposition that I
had previously identified this clam as
Lexingtonia, but Lexingtonia turns out it's only
found in the Pee Dee River. So, I had to take it
home and consult with John Alderman who said "No,
no, it couldn't possibly be Lexingtonia”, and

then he told me what it -was, which is Musculium
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‘terms that I can relate to perhaps as a
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securis, which is the Pond Fingernail Clam. And
I had Moxostoma collapsum -- I was correct that
it was a Moxostoma, but I didﬁ't realize that it
was this particular one which is the notchlip
redhorse and thé piedmont redhorse and the v-lip
redhorse. The one that I caught was only 1.5
inches long. It was very small. And the other
species.whiéh I had mistakingly identified as
quostoma is Erimyzon ablongus which is a Creek
Chubsucker. Probably its larger population is
upstream of the pond. It's typical of muddy
ponds and soft bottom streams.

And my conclusions were that "Roper Poﬁd is
a healthy aquatic community with a wide variety
of aquatic species. The presence of two species
of fish and an assortment of benthic predators
strongly implies that Roper Pond is a functioning
aqguatic ecosystem."
Now, when you say that the pond is a "functioning

aquatic ecosystem", can you kind of put that in

non-biologist?
This community has every constituent species
that's necessary for a system to function, so

it's got the fishes, which are the top predators.

252-3445 / (800) 822-0896.
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2 1 It's got the Damselflies and two species of

3 2 Dragonflies which are also predators. It has

4 3 this Caddisfly population, lots of Chironomids

5 4 and lots of water mités.

6 5 So, looking at the entire system —-- and I

7 9 didn't look at the bacteria and fhe fungi, but

8 7 they obviously are there, because all these

9 8 animals are dependent on that basis of the

10 9 community, I'm convinced that this is a healthy
11 10 normal system. It's got all the necessary parts
12 11 to function well.

13 12 Now, in your work and in your research and in

14 13 your study of aquatic ecology, have you had the
15 14 océasion to look at the impacts of various

16 15 man-made occurrences and how they affect the

17 16 naturél aquatic systems?
18 17 MR. LAVENDER: Your Honor, we're
19 18 going to object to this line of questioning
20 19 to the extent that Mr. Chandler seeks to

21 20 elicit Dr. Reiée'svopinibn beyond what he's
22 21 indicated both in his Power Point as well
23 22 as what he indicated to usfmultiple‘times
24 23 in his deposition about what he intended to
25 24 testify about, and that was the condition
26 25 of the pond. We're geoing to talk now, and
27

28
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Mr. Chandler, you know, is asking him about
studying the effects beyond the condition
of this pond, and it's going to go to the
area that we have already expressed our
concern, and that is, getting his opinion

now of what effects this project will have

on this pond, and we will continue to
object to him being qualified té offer that
testimony.

THE COURT: I'm going to overrule
your objection, Mr. Lavender. He
testified, I think, that the development is

~very much part of what he considers in
; _ everything that -- almost everything that
he does. So, proceed.
Do you remember my question?
Not exactly.
Have you had an opportunity to study the impacts
of things that man does to the land and how they
affect the aquatic communities? ‘
I spent the better part of the last four years
studying sedimentation effects on aquatic life,
particulajly in. streams.
Now, have you had occasion to study thé impacts

of excavation of these types of areas and how

{
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2 1 that affects the aquatic'systems?
3 2 A. No, because all the projects that I've studied
4 3 are on the shore and the stuff that runs into the
5 4 stream‘orvthe pond that has the impact. The
6 5 excavation is something I have no direct
7 6 experience with. It doesn't sound good) though.
8 i Q. Now, in terms of your experience in .dealing with
9 ‘ 8 | these systems and man-made changes to these
10 9 ] systems,.do you have an opinion on what would
11 10 happen if the level of this pond is changed
12 11 through excavation?
13 12 : ' MR. LAVENDER: ‘Again, Your Honor,
14 ) 13 o I don't think the ground work has been
15 14 | laid or the factual basis has been laid
16 ‘ 15 . for offering this opinion. So far, he's
17 16 _ talked about sedimentation. He's indicated
18 17 | . he didn't know anything about excavation
19 18 . . impacts, aﬁd I don't believe he's indicated
20 19 - anything about lowefing the water level of
21 20 this pond.
22 21 " THE COURT:‘ Mr. Lavender( I will
23 | 22 be amazed if he were not to testify about
24 23 the lowering of the water level.
25 24 4 MR. LAVENDER: Your Honor, I would
26 25 agree with you Wholeheartedly, because I
27
28 \
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elicited from Dr. Reice the response that
he would be glad to answer any question of
him. ‘
THE COURT: Yes, sir. I'm going
to overrule your objection.

A. If the pond level is dropped, which I understand
is three or four feet, first of all, that will
expose .the entire margin of the pond to the air,
and therefore, all the organisms that live there
will either migrate.or die. Most of them can't
move fast énough to be able to get away. The
other thing I think is most likely to happen is
that it will imﬁact the upstream area, because
the differerice between the pond level now, which
is in equilibrium witﬂ‘the discharge coming in
from that upstream wetland, once that pond is
dropped, I would expect the area of the wetland
to decrease.

Q. Now, why would -- I want yoﬁ to'go into a little
moré.detail explaining why lowering the pond is
going to affect‘thét wetland up there.

A. One of the standard things that we say in aquétic
ecology is that water flows downhill. So, if we
dfop the water level by say lowefing fhé outfall

by three or four feet, then all the water that's

(803) 252-3445 / (800) 822-0896
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1 upstream will flow more rapidly downstream, and
2 that should remove a large amount of the area
3 that is the wetland that's ﬁpstream.
4 Q. So, it's basically ohly going to dry it out?
5 A. Yes.
6 Q. Now, the-impacts to the area that's excavated in
7 the pond, are these going to be short-term
8 impacts or long-term impacts? _
9 A. I think they would last in the Vicinity of ten
10 . years. It takes a fairly long time to
11 reestablish a community once you've had a major :
12 _ distUrbance.td it, and that's something that I
13 discuss in my book, but the recovery period
14 should be.quite long. I would expect probably
15 - you'd get some'animals back in within a year or
16 two, but by the time -- in order to get the full
17 community back again, it will probably take ten
18 years. That's a guess. Nobody knows how rapidly
19 - . those animals wili disburse.. The fish will be
20 .the last ones to come in.
21 Q. And if in the process of lowéring the pond we
22 v_ have dried out the wetlands up above, is that
23 . going to have an impact on what's in the pond at
24 'this new lower level?
25 | A. I think so, because a lot of the animals'that are
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in the pond probably originated in the upstream
level. There are only a handful of animals that
migrate upstream. Lots migrate downstream.
That's the whole concept of stream drift. About
one percent of the whole stream fauna drifts down
every night, so I would expect that some of those
species that are presently in the pond originated
in the upstream regions.
Now, have you ever heard the term "a balanced.

"

aquatic community of flora and fauna", "a

balanced indigenous aquatic community of flora -

and fauna"?

I heard you say it this morning. The concept is
clear enough. . I think the one thing that we can

be pretty sure of is that water lilies are not

indigenous, that they colonize. They're an

exotic species. They‘re'lovely, but they're
exotic. I think that tﬁe rest of the community
is balanced and indigenous. All the organisms
that I discussed are normal for this region of
the world.

Now, in terms of what would happen after the
excavation and other impactslof the pond, would
it ha&e a balanced indigenous aquatic community

4
after that work is done?
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1 A. Not immediateiy. It would take some years to
2 ' recover; |
3 Q Is that what ybu said wbuld take aboﬁt ten years
4 to recover?
5 A. But I mean, again, the ten years is a guess. It
6 might be 7. It might be 15.
7 And would it end up being the same as it is now?
8 A. That's unlikely, because the chance that all the
9 | same species would colonize is quite small.
10 Probably there will be other species there, as
11 ‘well.
12 Q. Now, would you consider this pond an ecqsysfem in
13 and of itself right now?
14 A. Certainly.
15 Q. And why.do people care about whether or not this
16 pond is a healthy ecosystem or nét?
17 A. Well, I don't know how many mosquitcs they have
18 in that ‘area, but a lot of those fishes that are
19 in there are holding down the mosquito
20 population. I think there's also just the
21 aesthetic qualities of the pond. I mean, it's a
22 beautiful spot. While we were out there '
23_ sampling, one young woman stopped just to take
24 pictures of it, and I think the people who walkl
25 by it every day are enriched by it. I think that
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l2 1 in terms of fhe balance of nature, it's probably
3 2 just one other pond of many many ponds in this
4 3 region.
5 4 | MR. CHANDLER: Thank you,
6 5 Dr. Reice. Please answer any questions the
7 é other attorneys may have.
8 7 THE COURT: Mr. Lavender?
9 8 MR. LAVENDER: We are still
10 -9 waiting for é copy ofathat Power Epint, and
11 10 I would certainly 1like té make sure that I
12 11 get a copy of that before I conclude my
13 12 cross examination.
14 13 CROSS:EXAMINATION‘BY MR. LAVENDER:
15 14 Q Dr. Reice, during the course of these
16 15 .proceedings, did you also, in addition to at
17 16 least two versions of a Power Point, have the
18 17. .occasion to prepare a written report?
19 18 A I did.
20 19 Two version of that, as I recall?
21 20 A You have an earlier version. ‘I can -- the main
22 21 change to the report is the change of the names
23 22 of the species that I misidentified.
24 23 Q Well, I'm going to ask you if you could identify‘
25 24 what we've marked as.Respondént's Exhibit 127
26 25 A Yes. That's the report that I shared with you-at
27
28
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the deposition.
That's essentially Version I of your report?
I don't know which version ---
Can you identify that as Version I? Let me also

show you Exhibit 11 and see if you can confirm

that that's the second version?

Yes, that's the second version. The only changes

to the third-'version are the changes of the names

of the species, particularly the replacing of the
Carolina Redhorse, Moxostoma anisurum, with the
Silver Redhorse and the "Golden Redhorse with the
Creek Chubsucker; Erimyzon, and the freshwater
clam, Lexingtonia, as I mentioned, is realiy
Musculium securis. y

Hang on a second. What third version? Is there

.a third version of this written report? You gave

me two versions. You identified two versions of

this report, the two I've just given you, at the

deposition. Is there now a third version of the
report?

There it is. It's not been copied or
distributed.

'MR. LAVENDER: May I approach the

witness, Your Honor?

THE COURT: Yes,. sir.
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And Mr. lLavender, I would suggest that the reason
1
that there is a third version is the guestions
that you raised in the deposition.

I'l11l take that as a compliment. Thank you.

I think you should.

MR. LAVENDER: Your Honor, if I
could have this version which Dr. Reice
_ provided me and have it marked as
whatever our next exhibit is.
(Report by Seth Reice - Third Version marked as
Respondent's Exhibit Number 22 for

identification.)

THE COURT: And that is the third

version? : ‘ : ;
MR. LAVENDER: It appears to be.
Do you have a copy of this in your hands ncw, or
is ﬁhis your only copy?
I have -- it's close enough. I can certainly
discuss it.

Okay. Well, let's go back and start with Version

- I, which I believe is Exhibit 12. Now, when we

got this one, it contained two sections on the
bottom of the first page with headings -- first
heading, "Ecological Assessment of the Pond

Fauna"?
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2 1 A. Right.
3 2 Q. Fauna would be what?
4 3 A. Fauna is all the animals that live in the pond.
5 4 Q. And the second heading is "The Projected
6 5 Consequences of the Proposed Dredging of this
7 6 Pond"?
8 7 A. Right.
9 8 Q. Now, let me call your attention to Version 2 that
10 9. you provided to us at your deposition which is
11 10 now marked as Exhibit 11. It doesnft contain
12 11 those two headings, does it?
13 12 A. No, it does not.
14 13 Q. Now, I think I asked you at your deposition why
15 14} | you had deleted that. Do you recall that?
16 15 A. I don't recall that particular question, but I
- 17 16 can tell you the answer.
18 17 Q. Weli, let me tell you what your answer was in
19 18 your deposition and then see if you disagree with
20 19 your answer today.
21 20 MR. LAVENDER: And Your Honor,
22 21 I'm readiﬂg from Dr. Reice's deposition on
23 22 Page 42, beginning on Line 24 with the
24 23 queStion.
25 24 Q. I'11l publish this, "But you took out of your
26 25 second version ..." -- let me go back to 17 to
27
28
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make sure that its context is clear. In your
first version, I'm reading starting on 17,
Question: "In your first version, you have a
heading, 'Projected Consequences of Proposed
Dredging of the Pond', so I figured you might
have done ..." —- BAnswer: "Let me just see what
I wrote". Line 21, Question: "And I think that
version is marked as Exhibit 5. I'm handing you
that one that's not marked." Aﬁswer: "Yeah,
okay. I don't disagree with that.”" And Line 24,
"But you took that out of your second version.

Is there a reason the whole section is not in the
secénd version?" Your answer that begins on the
top of Page 43 on Line 2, "I was trying to
restrict myself to what I actual&y knew as
opposed to my conjectures”. Now, is that still
your answer with respect to why that section is
not in Version 2?

A. Yes.
Okay. Now, let me call your attention to Version
3 that you've just given us which is Exhibit 22.
"It's back thefe. How did it miraculously come’
back to the table? You've quit conjecture?"

A. Can I see my Version 3?

Q. Yes, sir. I'm sorry.- I thought you had a copy
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2 1 of it, Exhibit 22.

3 2 A. . The main point of my revision was to correct the

4 3 species' names, and I was not sensitive to

5 4' leaving that section in. I probably should have

6 5 taken it out.

7 9 Q Well, I'm a bit sensitive to it since you've

8 .7 opined about it, so my question then, is, is it

9 . 8 still conjecture, because that's what you_said it
10 ' 9 : was during the course of your deposition?

11 10 ! ) MR. LAVENDER: 1I'll withdraw that

12 11 ’ "+ qguestion.

13 12 Q. Were you provided a copy of the NPDES

14 13 _ .Construction General Permit which is the subject “
15 14 of this appeal? ;

16 15 A. I was not.

17 16 Q. Were you provided a copy of the The Stormwater ‘
18 17 Pollution Prevention Plan, the SWPPP, in |
19 18 connection with this?
20 19 A. No. I'm glAd to know what SWPPP stands for,
21 20 " though. ’ '
22 21 Q. So, you do not have any personal knowledge of the
23 22 particular Best Management Practices that are
24 23 : © . authorized and to be employed in these land
25 24 . disturbing activities associated with this 5
26 25 project?

27 |

28
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2 1 A. Not beyond what I heard this morning.

3 2 Q. And so, you didn't have any of that information

4 3 at the time of your visit?

5 4 A That's correct.

6 5 Q. And you didn't have.any of it befdre you got here

7 6 | today?

8 7 A. That's correct.

9 8 V Q. Now, I think I learned from you previously that

10 9 : you are also not a Registered Professional

11 ' 10 ~ Engineer?

12 o 11 A. " :No. I'm an ecdlogist, not an engineer. Give me

13 12 a break. |
14 ‘ 13 Q.. And you're not a licensed land surveyor?
15 14 A. I'm not a land libensed land surveyor.

16 15 Q. You're not a licensed léndscape architect?

17 16 A. No. I'm not a landsqape architect. I'm an

18 17 - ecologist. I never claimed to be anything else.

19 18 Q. I just want to make that clear. So, you're not Z
20 | 19 in the business of preparing and submitting %
21 20 Stormwater Pollution Preventiocon Plans? E
22 S 21 A. No, but I've seen several. %
23 22 Q. Just not this one? ?
24 23 A. Just not this one. ;
25 24 Q. Now, did you have'any information, or have ybu ?
26 25 | inquired into the nature of the proposed dredging
27 ‘

28
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2 1 in this pond?

3 2 A All I have heard about it is that it's expected

4 '3 to take the pond down three to four feet.

5 4 Q. And you testified that your expertise reélly

6 5 isn't in the excavation area?

7 6 A. Right..

8 7 Q. It's really in the sedimentation --

9 8 A. " Right.

10 9 Q. —- which is the movement of solid particles in

11 10 the water?

12 11 A. Yes, but if you dredge, you're alse going to move
13 12 solid particles, correct?

14 13 You're going to stir them up.

15 14 A. You sure will, but

16 15 Q. Not necessarily deposit them. They just go back
17 16 to where they were?

18 17 A. They have to go somewhere.

19 18 They do, but you don't know the nature and extent
20 19 of the proposed activities other than that they
21 20 might just lower the ocutfall structures. You
22 21 only testified to what you thought would be the'
23 22 impact of lowering the water level?
24 23 A. Yes.v That's right. Yes.
25 24 Q. What is the function of a ditch, if you dig a
26 25 ditch in a field?

27 |

28
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2 1 A. It's to -- they do it a lot in the Midwest. It's |
3 2 to take water off the land. i
A4 3 Q. Does it also have the function of dewatering from
5 4 the land as well as off the surface?
6 5 A. Taking water off the land and dewatering are
7 6 ‘Synonyms. -
8 7 Q. You started -- I‘think Mr. Chandler asked you
9 ’ : 8 about the pond and the aesthetics of the pond.
10 9 That really wasn't the scope of your
11 10 investigation, though, was it? It was really, as
12 ' 11 I understood you, and what your ultimate
13 12 ) conclusion on your last slide is, was that this :
14 13 was a healthy pond. Is that right? ?
15 14 A. Yes.
16 15 Q. Now, if this were a recreational pond, would you
17 16 consider this particular flora growth on the
18 : 17 . surface desirable? I mean, are you going to swim i
19 18 and boat in it? | - 1
20 19 A. It's nbt a good swimming hole right now. 1It's a Qi
21 20 very difficult swimming hole. ?
22 21 Q. Same with boating? ;
23 22 A. Yes. So, if you couldn't swim, youlcould get a ?
24 23 ~ canoe, and thét would make fhe navigability |
25 X 24 easier.
26 A25_ Q. ‘Maybe not. I guess that's navigability according
27 -
28
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2 .i to Dr. Reice, though? |
3 2 A. I think it's probably fictionary, too.
4 3 Q. You can't get out of it, though, can'you?
5 4 A. You can't get out of the canoe?
6 5 | Q. Out of the pond with the canoe.
7 6 A. I think you can go upstream and get out.
8 7 Q. Not far. The slides that you gave us, you gave
9 | 8 us these slides at you're deposition. We've
10 : S marked those, but you've now changed that Power
11 10 Point Presentation?
12 R 11 A. Yes.
13 C 12 Q: We've been through that this morning. I'm not
14 13 really having any luck with that, but you
15 14 J mentioned that you have changed it for one reason
16 15 or another. Can you go into some detail aboﬁt -
17 16 I think yoﬁ referred to the clam and the
18 | 17 Redhorse. How about give'ué a bit more
19 : 18 elaboration about that.
20 19 A.  In the deposition, you challenged my
21 20 understanding of the Redhorse, so I went back to
22 : 21 find out if I had made a mistake, and there was a
23 22 ) fellow from DHEC who questioned a verification of
24 23 the Lexingtonia, so I went back to see if I made
25 24 a mistake on that, and I found out I had made
26 25 ' mistakes, then I corrected the mistakes.
27 |
28
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I was close, very close.

That's what the science of ecology is, isn't ift,

just getting close,

isn't it?

No. We can do better than that.

When you gave us your first report, you offered

some conclusions in there. You've now testified

- you did testify then and now today that you

took that section out to limit your report to

what you knew and not conjecture, and it's back

in there -- I think you now say that that's

probably not what you intended to do, is that

correct, in your final report?‘ Is this your

final report, the Version 3, Exhibit 227

I would prefer to type it, but yes.

Meaning the handwritten notations about the

species on the second page. Is that right?

Yes.

Which are the -- I can't pronounce —- the

~ Lexingtonia, and that's the clam that Mr.

Chandler asked you about and the Silver Redhorse

that I asked you about during your deposition.

Is that right?

Right.

Well, the lily pads, let me ask you about a

1230 Richland Street / Columbia,
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_ 207
picture that Mr. Chandler has gotten into. Do
you have Exhibit 15 --

Yes.

-—- which is photographed there?

Yes; |

And you say you were able to identify that. What
was it that helped you identify that as the pond
that you saw? \

The border that -- the grassy border that
paralleled the street, that outreach of a
left-hand forest with that log of -- source, and
the abundant water loads.

What is it in the back left corner of that

picture that gives the appearance of a more of a

homogeneous green surface?

That's duckweed. It's a pond weed that makes a

-thick scum.

That makes the pond healthy, too, doesn't it?
Well, I'mean, the animals eat it, yeah.

Beg your pardon?

Animals do eat it.

Animals eat it. Do others consider it a nuisance

plant?

Some do.

How about water lilies, do some consider water
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2 1 lilies a nuisance plant?
3 2 A. If they want to be using the area for something
4 3 else, then the water lilies could be considered a
5 4 nuisance.
) 5 Q. So, in terms of the presence of the water lilies,
7 6 for example, or the duckweed, it's really a
8 7 matter of breference, whether you want.them there
9 8 or not want there, depending on how you want to
10 9 use the pond. Isn't that right?
11 10 A. I would think that there's hardly anybody who
12 11 .likes"duckweed. There are a lot of people who
13 12 . like water lilies..
14 13 Well, it's a pretty good picture?
15 14 A. Yes. I
16 15 Q. Have you been involved in activities where people
.17 16 scught to control invasive or nuisance plants
18 17 such as water lilies and duckweed?
19 18 A. I had not personally been involved in that.
20 195 So, you don't know ---
21 20 A. I've planted water lilies in my pond, my personal
22 21 pond.
23 22 Q. You put gold. fish in it, téo, probably?
24 23 A. Yeah, you bet.
25 24 - However, are you familiar with the Federal Exotic
26 25 Species List or the State Invasive Plant List,
27
28
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either in North Carolina or South Carolina? I
know you're more familiar in North Carolina.
Do I have.the list in my head, no. I know that I
can find it.

And do you know what either of these species

might be considered by either the Federal

Government or either your state or mine, south of

the border?
I know that water lilies are considered invasive.

I don't know -= I can't imagine the duckweed

" would be considered invasive, because it's - .

everywhere.

But you know, then, that people who have ponds
make some attempts to control it by using some
approved herbicide?

I don't know that.

Yeu_don't know_that? So, you've never been
involved in any contrcl of nuisance or invasive
plants? 1Is that what you're saying?

I have friends who have tried to control

Hydrilla.

I didn't see any.
So, you really don't know about -- you talked

about the sedimentation and your study of
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sediment movement and the impacts on water
bodieé? A
Right.
That work in the context of what in North
Carolina, because -- tell me again what role you
played on some committee?
I'm.on the Technical Advisory Committee for the
Sedimentation Control Commission.
And in that role -- and does that Commission find
itself attempting to establish means.by which to
control sediment from development projects?
Sure.
And do those activities include examination of
Best Management Practices that should be employed
in balancing the development and the environment?
They actuélly make  recommendations for practices
to be used.
Now, you said you have not looked at the SWPPP
for this particular project?
Right.
So, you really arén't, then, in a position-to
know or opine‘whether or not those Best
Management Practices have been employed in the
approval of that SWPPP for this project?

I have not seen the SWPPP, and I have not seen

| §

|
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2 1 what practices were suggested.
3 2 So, with respect to the development itself —-
4 3 forget the excavation or the lowering of the
5 4 pond. With respect to the development itself,.
6 5 you don't really -- you're not trying to offer an
7 .6 opinion that the development of the project i.e.
8 7 the land disturbing activities that are being
9 8 conducted outside the pond will haveée any adverse
10 9 impact - on this pond?
11 10 I'd be surprised if they didn't, but I'm not
12 I1 - offering that as a pérticular opinion.
13 12 But your role in connection with -- again, I
14 13 apologize, but the group in North Carolina, is £o
15 14 examine the types of Best Management Practices
16 15 and to recommehd_those practices for purposes of
17 16 employing.them and permitting for stormwater or
18 17 other types of projects. 1Is that correct?
19 18 To help them set the guidelinés for permitting,
20 19 correct.
21 20 And do you understand that most construction or
22 21 stormwater discharges from development, £hat
23 22 those are not so much end of point numeric
24 23 numbers, but management practice at the site of
25 24 development? Do you know the different between
26 25 how a‘permit -- well, you said you worked on a
27
28
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discharge on Fishing Creek involving-a ---

Sewage outfall.

-- sewage outfall where it was going to increase?

Right.

That's a point source discharge, right?

Right. '

It's a point source discharge?-

Yes.

That one had numeric limits at the end of the
pipe for the point source from the sewer plant
treated (sic), right?

Right.

And you were examining what that increase flow
would do?

Right.

To the pond?

Right.

I mean, to Fishing Creek, right?

Right.

" The difference between that and this is, is this

is. not necessarily a point source discharge into

Roper Pond, is it?
Which makes it that much more difficult to
control.

Which is. the purpose of Best Management
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1 Practices, right? That's what they're for? I
2 mean, you're studying it in North Caroclina, so
3 you should know. That's what it's for, right?
4 A. Right. ' i
5 Q. So, those are the methods by which progress can
6 occur and balance it with nature. 1Is that not
7 right?"
8 A. That's pretty optimistic.
9 Ecology?
10 A. You're making a judgment by calling it ’
11 "progress", but deévelopment and progress is not |
12 synonyms.
13 Q. I guess that's a matter of opinion for the
14 property owner, though, isn't it? Tt depends on
15 whose property it is, doesn't it?
16 A. I don't know.
17 Let's just say, then, development instead of
18 progress, to allow a landowner to use his
19 property the way presumably he's allowed to use
20 it, land use wise, but protect the environment
21 according to, in this case, Best Management
22 practices to ensure appropriate water quality
23 from the development? That's what you're
24 studying in North Carolina, is it not? |
25 A. Yeah. That's the idea.

1230 Richland Street / Columbia, SC 29201
(803) 252-3445 / (800) 822-0896

0994



CREEL COURT REPORTING, INC.
' ' ARCADIA LAKES V. SCDHEC - Vol. I

3 , Page 214
1 ' 214
. L :

2 1 Q. I mean, your not studying how to keep people from
3 2 doing anything?

4 3 A . No. That's the idea, to try to assure that

5 4 sedimént from any project does not reach the

6 5 water level.

7 6 Q. Is your goal, ana do you believe that the goal in
8 | | 7 North Carolinalis a zero sediment?

9 8 A. As close to zero as it can get.

10 9 Q. But théy're still allowing projects to discharge
11 ‘10 | employing Best Management Practices, stormwater?
12 » 11 A. I would not want-to be the one who says that

13 12 that's what Nortﬁ Carolina is trying to do.

14 13 Q. You're not in the regulating business, are you?
15 - © 14 A. No.'

16 15 Q. . You're not involved in the regulatory program.

17 16 Yoﬁ're involved in an evéluation of Best

18 | 17 Management Prac¢tices and how they might be

19 18 ‘improved'and making those recommendations?

20 19 A. Right.

21 20 Q. That's what you said?
22 | 21 A. Right.
23 . 22 Q. And again, you don't know what they are for this
24 23 . project? " |

25 24 A. No; I mean, I heard somebody saying it was a

26 - 25 storm scepter. I don't know what that is. It

27

28
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soﬁnded cool.

You don't know whether there are any deficiencies

in the permit?-

I have not seen what the project design is. I'm

in the pond looking out rather than on the edge

looking in.

MR. LAVENDER: It might be a good
place for me to stop for me if I had any
sense. I think I will, Your Honor. Thank
you.

THE COURT: Mr. Hightower?

MR. HIGHTOWER: Your Honor, my

co-counsel, Roger will cross examiné Dr.

Reice.

MR. LAVENDER: I would at least
like to - since we don't have the slides,
to'ét least -- oh, I apologize. They snuck
up behind me. Let me make one

THE COURT: I thought you knew
that you had them.

MR. LAVENDER: I didn't. I was

 focussed on Dr. Reice's body language. I'm

sorry. Let me just quickly compare it to
what I saw. Okay. I think I'm going to

quit.

-~
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CROSS EXAMINATION BY MR. HALL:
How are you doing, Dr. Reice?
Okay.
Is it ever appropriate to dredge a pond to remove
sediment? l |
If you put the sédiment in there, yes, it's
appropriate. ' [
Would it affect the diversity of the pond?

Dredging will almost always have a negative

impact on the diverSity of a pond, but if you

have allowed sediment to get into a pond, theén

excavating that sediment and taking it out is the

. very thing that we do with stormwaters, detention

waters. .

Do you know anything about the history of Roper
Pond?

No.

Do you know if it was ever deeper than it.is now? I
I don't think it was there originally. I think- |
it's a function of the road and the small culvert
that was put in thefe. .

I might disagree with that, but I won't speculate
on that. Do you know how deep the pond is now?

I know it was deeper than I could walk, so it was

at least four -- one-and-a-half meters deep and

v oot o o z s o rs pror— s
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2 1 probably deeper.
2 You didn't measure the depth of the pond?

4 ) 3 A. No. |

5 4 Q. Is the depth of the pond not an important

6 5 function of the ecology of the pond?

7 6 A; Useful to know, but that wasn't what I waé hired

8 7 to do. '

9 8 Q. - You were hired to look at the ecology and the

10 9 potential diversity of the pond --

il ' 10 A. Right.

12 11 Q.. —-— instead of the amount of habitat, the depth of
13 12 the pond, the amount of water, the space around
14 13 the liliés and

15 14 A. No one asked me to calculate how many individuals
16 15 were in the pond, only to assess the diversity of
17 16 the pond, and I also didn't have a boat to get

18 17 out there.
19 18 Q. So, in your opinion, if Roper Pond -- say 1t was
20 ‘ 19 ‘ built, that it's not a natural pond, it's a
21 20 man-made pond, and it had filled in with sediment
22 21 over the years allowing these lily pads to grow,
23 22 would it be appropriate to remove the sediment
24 23 that waS‘éllowed to get in? ‘
25 24 A. That's a very tricky question, because all pondg
26 25 and all lakes fill. "There's no such»thing as a
27
28
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lake that stands, except Lake Superior.perhaps,
but all lakes receive sediments, and they
eventually fill in. Should we go in with dredges
to dig out every pond or every lake, I don't
think. | |
How do you decide which ones are appropriate,
which ones you‘shduld dredge and which ones you
shouldn't?
Fortulatey, it's not my decision.
We've hinted on one of the goals of the
Department of Health and Environmental Control is
to maintain a balanced indigenous community. Do
you think that's a goocd goal to have?
Yes, sounds fine. .
You've also testified that the lilies are not
indigenous?
Yes.
So, do you know where they came from?
Where they originally came from, I think from
Europe, but I'm not sure.
But you don't know how they got into that pond?
Somebody probably stuck them there.
So, if the goal was to maintain the natural
existence of ponds, théﬁ those lilies shouldn't

be there?
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2 1 A. If that's your call, I mean, it's all right with
3 2 me.
4 3 Q. You testified that maintaining a natural
5 4 diversity in order of the pond's sediment level |
6 5 is probably a good goal? |
7 6 A Right.
8 7 Q. So, therefore, if it had to fill in to remove
] 8 some of that sediment, it would be better than
10 9 ‘
li 10 A. I think that to remove the sediment from that
12 11 pond will destroy the bionomic community that's
13 12 in it. Now, you can play games with me on this,
14 13 and clearly, if you have evidence that that
15 i4 sediment has accumulated over a hundred years and
16 15 now you want to take it out all in one afternooﬁ,
17 16 it's going to be a big big change.
18 17 Q. Did you know that one of the goals of the
19 18 developer is to maintain that pond, maintain the
20 19 beauty of that pond, to use it as an.amenity to.
21 20 the apartment complex or whererthey build?
22 21 A. I didn't know anything about what the developer's
23 22 plans were.
24 23 Q. Well, it is.
25 24 MR. CHANDLER: Your Honor, it's
26 25 improper for him to testify as to what the
27
28
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2 ' 1. . ' goals of the develdper are in this case.
3 2 THE COURT: I realize it's cross
4 3 examination, but I think that's beyond the
5 4 scope of this hearing.
6 5 . MR. HALL: Well, it's in the
7 6 deposition, Mr. Chandler.
8 7 MR. CHANDLER: It might be in the
9 8 v deposition, but it doesn't make it evidence
10 9 : in this hearing.
11 ' 10 ) MR. HALL: That's fine.
12A i 11 Q. Would the nutrient‘leVEl‘in the pond be a
13 12 function that of allowing so many lily pads to
14 13 ‘ cover the surface of the pond?
15 14 A. Certainly. I mean, the lily pads are sucking up
16 15 nutrients. If you destroy them or you just plow
17 16 them under, then those nutrients'are going to be
18 17 released and I expect you'd have probably another
19 18 | problem.
20 19 - - Q. Could too many nutrienté lead to this condition?
21 20 A. Could too many nutrienﬁs lead to the abundance of
22 21 lily pads? Is that the question?
23 22 Q.V Yes.
24 23 A. It's quite possible.
25 . 24 Q. . Did you sampie the pond -- did you check the
26 25 ﬁutrient level in the pond?
27
28
- —
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2 ' 1 A. No.
3 -2 Q. Does thé level of nutrients of the pond affect
4 3 the ecolégy of the pond?
5 4 A. Of course.
6 5 And again, you were asked to look at the aquatic
7 6 ecology of the pond?
8 7 A Yes.
9 8 But all you looked at was PH dissolvedonygen,
.10 9 conductivity and salinity?
11 - 10 A. And turbidity.
12 11 Q. And turbidity. How did you judge the turbidity? !
13 12 A. Visually. | |
14 - 13 Q. Visually?
15 . 14 A. Yes.
16 : 15 Q. Is that an accepted practice for judging
17 16 , turbidity of ponds?
18 17 A. Well, when it's clear, it's fine.
19 18 Q. You said that biodiversity was a function of
20 19 evennéss and vériety. Is one more importantvthan
21 20 the other?
22 21 A. Generally speaking, variéty is more important.
23 22 | Q. Db the particular species that you found, are ‘
24 23 those species‘necessary for a diverse pond, the}
25 24 ' particular ones that you found?
26 _ . 25 A. I mean, you could substitute other species that
27 |
28
-
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filled the same niche, but basically, all the

niches that you would expect in a pond are filled

there now with the species that are present.

And dredging -- the removing sediment and falling

back where it was is going to destroy the

diversity of the pond in your opinion, is what

you testified to?

When you dredge out the sediment, you're going to

take out the animals. I mean, where are they

going to go?

¢

Is it the sediment or the dredge itself?

The sedimeht is collecting --.is being collected

by the dredge. I mean, the dredge takes a big

chunk of sediment out and puts it someplace.

Is it possible to remove sediment, to dredge the

- pond without -- and minimize the amount of

1230 Richland Street / Columbia,

sediment -- and not create the amount of sediment

that will destroy the diversity of the pond?

I don't think so.

Have y'all looked at that on your committee, the

different techniques that can be used to remove

sediment and whether there are different degrees

of success in minimizing sediment?

There are manufacturers who come and try to tell

us that they can get the sediment out of a stream

252-3445 / (800)

1003

SC 29201
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1 8 : ' 223
2 » 1 with a machine, but I haven't seen any that work.
3 2 Q So, would you say that all dredging of ponds Will
4 3 destroy the diversity of the pond?
5 4 A It depends on how much of the pond you dredge. I
6 5 mean, if you dredge one percent, it's going to
7 © destroy much less than if you dredge 50 percent.
8 7 Q. And you don't know what extent of the dredging of
9 8 this pond is?

10 9 A. I don't know.

11 | 10 Q. So, Qe can't say for sure what the effect of the
12 11 diversity is going to be?

13 12 A. It's not going fo be good.

14 : 13, Q. But you don't know the extent of it?

15 14 A. Right.

16 15 Q. What effect do the lilies have on the dissolved
17 16 - - oxygen of the pond? ‘

18‘ 17 A. The lilies are complex organisms, and they're

19 18 .adding oxygen through photosynthesis into the

20 19 _ water: The decomposiﬁg lilies are using up

21 20 oxygen as they decompose, so I don't know what

22 21 percéntage, whether it's a net gain or a net

23 22 | loss.

24 23 0. When would the lilies decompose?A

25 | 24 A. During the winter.

26 25 Q. When did.you sample the pond?

27 - |

28
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2 1 A. In June.
3 2 Q. Did you sample it at any other season?
4 3 A. No.
5 4 Q. So, as far as the health of the pond, I guess, in ;
6 5 June, it was a healthy pond? |
7 6 A. It was a healthy pond in June.
8 7 ' Q. Ié it possible that in the winter when those
9 8 lilies die off that there is either some fish
10 : 9 © killed or depletion of oxygen that might affect
11 - 10 the‘aquatic iife of that pond?
12 . | 11 "A. ‘Very unlikely, because the pond is sufficiently
13 ' 12 shallow that any wind would mix the surface aﬁd
14 13 add oxygen to the water. I don't think it would
15 14 be a problem.
16 15 Q. At what depth does that ——‘does the wind affect
17 o 16 - |
18 .17 A. It depends on the land contours of the pond. T #
19 18 don't knowz In this particuiar case, I'm sure
20 19 that pond is fully mixed well with it.
21 20 | Q. But you didn't look at that?
22 21 A. No, I didn't.
23 22 | ’ MR. HALL: That's all I have.
24 23 - THE COURT: All right. Before we
25 24 go any further, how long do .you y'all want
26 » 25 to run today? If we're going to go after
27 |
28
1230 Richland Street / Columbia, SC 29201

(803) 252-3445 / (800) 822-0896

1005



CREEL COURT REPORTING, INC.

ARCADIA LAKES V. SCDHEC - Vol.

I

STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA .
ADMINISTRATIVE LAW COURT DIVISION
Docket No. 09-ALJ-07-0069-CC

Town of Arcadia Lakes, Robert L. Jackson,
Linda Z. Jackson, Robert E. Williams, Jr.,
Barbara S. Williams, Elizabeth M. Walker,
Louis E. Spradlin, Mary Helen Spradlin,
Thomas Hutto Utsey, Tony Sinclair, Aaron
Small, Bette Small, Gene F. Starr, M.D.,
Elaine J. Starr,- Sanford T. Marcus, Ruth

L. Marcus and Steven Brown,

vsS.

South Carolina Department of Health and
Environmental Control and Roper Pond, LLC,

Respondents.

)

)

)

)

)

)

)

)

: )
Petitioners, )
)

)

)

)

)

)

)

)

)

Columbia, South Carolina
Thursday, September 3rd, 2009
10:02 a.m. - 6:37 p.m.

’ and
Friday, September 4th, 2009
9:14 a.m. - 10:43 a.m -

The Hearing before the Honorable John
McLeod was taken at the Edgard A. Brown Building,
1205 Pendleton Street, Suite 224, Columbia, South
Carolina, on the 3rd day and 4th day of
September, 2009, before Jill H. Vickers,
Certified Court Reporter and Notary Public in and
for the State of South Carolina.

Page 1

1230 Richland Street / Columbia, SC 29201
(803) 252-3445 / (800) 822-0896

1006




CREEL COURT REPORTING, INC.

ARCADIA LAKES V. SCDHEC - Vol. I

12

13
14
15
16
17
18

19
20
21
22
23
24

25

11

APPEARANCES:

James Stuart Chandler, Jr., Esquire.

Amy E. Armstrong

South Carolina Environmental Law Project
P. O. Box 1380

Pawleys Island, South Carolina 29585
Attorneys for the Petitioners

Stephen P. Hightower, Esquire.
Roger P. Hall, Esquire.

SC DHEC :

2600 Bull Street

Columbia, South Carolina 29201
Attorneys for the Respondent: DHEC

W. Thomas Lavender, Jr., Esquire.
Joan W. Hartley, Esquire.

NEXSEN PRUET

1230 Main Street, Suite 700
Columbia, South Carolina 29201

INDEX:

PRELIMINARY MATTERS:
THE COURT

OPENING STATEMENTS:
MR. LAVENDER
MR. CHANDLER

PETITIONERS' WITNESSES:

JILL STEWART

Direct Examination by Mr. Chandler
Cross Examination by Mr. Lavender
Cross Examination by Mr. Hightower
Redirect Examination by Mr. Chandler
Recross Examination by Mr. Lavender
Redirect Examination by MR. Chandler

. Attorneys for the Respondent: Roper Pond, LLC

Page

31
49
87
92
98
99

Page 2 I

fl

T —

e e

1230 Richland Street / Columbia, SC 29201

(803) 252-3445 / (800). 822-0896

1007



CREEL COURT REPORTING, INC.

ARCADIA LAKES V. SCDHEC - Vol. I
Page 3
1 3
2 INDEX CONTINUED:
3 Page .
4 CHARLES HIGHTOWER .
Direct Examination by Mr. Chandler 0102
5 Cross Examination by Mr. Lavender 131
Cross Examination by Mr. Hightower 144
6 Redirect Examination by Mr. Chandler 147
Recross Examination by Mr. Lavender 161
7 Recross Examination by Mr. Hightower 164
Redirect Examination by Mr. Chandler 166
8
SETH REICE .
9 Direct Examination by Mr. Chandler 168
Cross Examination by Mr. Lavender 196
10  Cross Examination by Mr. Hall 216
Redirect Examination by Mr. Chandler 227
11 Recross Examination by Mr. Lavender 238
12  LINDA JACKSON o
Direct Examination by Mr. Chandler 241
13 Cross Examination by Mr. Lavender 248
Redirect Examination by Mr. Chandler 260
14 Recross Examination by Mr. Lavender 261
15 - ELAINE STARR
Direct Examination by Mr. Chandler 263
16 Cross Examination by Mr. Lavender 271
Redirect Examination by Mr. Chandler 285
17
18 RESPONDENT'S WITNESSES:
GEORGE WHATLEY .
19 Direct Examination by Mr. Lavender 296
Cross Examination by Mr. Chandler 335
20 ’ :
21 Certificate 349
22
23
24
25

1230 Richland Street / Columbia, SC 29201

(803) 252-3445 / (800) 822-0896

1008




CREEL‘COURT REPORTING, INC

Charles Hightower (Direct) Examination by Mr. Chandler

ARCADIA LAKES V. SCDHEC - Vol. I
Page 112
1 - 112
2 1 Now, Petitioner's Exhibit Number 4 included a
3 2 page that has a -- it's got a bate stamp at the
4 3 bottom of it, "R90089"5 Have you ever seen that
5 4 before?
) 5 No, sir.
7. 6 ‘ That appears to be a Wetland Delineation Map,
8 7 doesn't it? -
9 8 Yes, sir.
10 9 And the wetlands.that are delineated on that map
11 10 include the pond, don't they?
‘12 11 They do.
13 12 THE COURT: Well, now, we've been
14 13 talking about more than one pond here-
15 14 _today. .I assume you're talking about the
16 15 pond in question thaf abuts North Trenholm
17 16 Road. |
18 17 MR. CHANDLER: Yes, sir, the pond
19 18 known as either Roper Pond or the Lily Pad
20 19 Pond.
21 20 That's accurate, isn't it, Mr. Hightower?
22 21 Yes, sir.
23 22 Now, CORPS Nationwide Permits were last issued in
24 23 2007. Isn't that correét?
25 24 Yes, sir. |
26 25 And the purpose of the Nationwide Permits is to
27
28
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set out a list of specific types of projecté that
either individually or cumulatively don't have a
large impact. 1Is that an accurate statement?
Have minimal impact, yes, sir.
And in this case, what came to you was a proposal

for approval under Nationwide Number 39, these

two little fills of wetlands that total .075

acres. Is that correct?

The provisional letter we got from the Army CORPS
of Engineers was the authorization to fill .075
acres. |

Now, those were the only impacts you looked at.

Isn't that correct?

- Yes, sir.

And when the CORPS issued these Nationwide
Permits in 2007, your section of the Department
of Health and Environmental Control also issued a
certification decision on those Nationwide.

Permits, didn't they?

Yes, sir.

And when you issued that certification in 2007,
you were only'certifying the impacts specifically
listed in those Nationwide Permits, each
individual one. Isn't that correct?

Can you rephrase the question? I'm sorry. Ask

-
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it agéin. I'm sorry.
Well, when the Department issued a cerfification

of the Nationwide Permits, you went through them

"one by one and looked at Nationwide Number 1, and

you either certified it or you denied it, right?
We either certified, denied it or certified it
with conditions. |

And you also put some specific general conditions
on all of the Nationwide Permits, didn't you?

We puf some general conditions on all the
Nationwide Permits.

And the public notice that went out to the public
when the Department was taking that action said
"We're only approving these impécté and these
impacts alone”, didn't it?

That's correct.

And so, if a pfoject had impacts that went beyond
one of those Nationwide Permits, you weren't
certifying those impacts, were you?

Say that again.

If the project had wetland impacts that went
Beyond what was narrowly defined in each of those

Nationwide Permits, you were not certifying those

additional impacts?

If an activity was gbing to have additional 404

1230 Richland Street
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2 1 permits requiring 401 certifiqation, we typically

3 2 would no£ issﬁe a Nationwidé General Permit for

4 3 an individual activity. |

5 4 Q. Now, some of the Nationwide Permits require a

6 5 Pre-discharge Notification, don't they?

7 6 A. Pre-Construction, yes, sir.

8 7 Q. And what does that mean?

9 8 It means that they have notified the CORPS béfore
10 9 they begin the -- as far as I know, they require
11 10 -~ that's a CORPS of Engineers requirement. They
12 11 submit PCN to them as part of that Nationwide
13 12 Permit.

14 13 | THE COURT: What is a PCN?

15 14 MR. HIGHTOWER: A Pre-Construction
16 15 Notification.

17 16 Q. On some other types of Nationwide Permits, all
18 17 you have to do is just go do the work. Isn't

19 18 that right?

20. 19 A. That's correct.

21 20 But some you have to do a Pre-Construction

22 21 Notification which the CORPS looks at to see

23 22 whether it really does meet the requirements of
24 23 that Nationwide Permit?

25 24 A. I believe that's correct. That's an Army CORPS !
26 25 | of Engineers' requirement.

27

28
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2 . 1 Q. And in this particular case, the only impacts
3 2 that approval'was asked for was for the fill of
4 3 .075 acres of wetlands?
5 4 A. The‘provisional letter or Pre-Construction
6 ‘5 ‘Notificaiton that I got from the CORPS was to
7 6 ‘authorize .075 acres.
38 7 Q Now, at-the time your section at the Department
9 8 got this notification from the CORPS of
10 9 Engineers, you got that letter from the CORPS
11 , 10 .that we marked as Exhibit 10. Is that righté
| 12 11 A. That's correct.
j 13 12 Q. And it had that paragraph in bold pfint that we
1 14 ) 13 read. a minute ago? |
15 14 A. That's correct.
16 15 Q. Now, what does Nationwide Permit Number 39 deal
17 16 with?
18 17 A. Nationwide Permit Number 39 is for commercial and
19 18 institutional developments.
20 19 Q. But that's not what was proposed on this.site,
21 20 was it?
| 22 ’ 21 A. I'm not sure I know how to answer that question.
} 23 ' 22 I know -- if you're asking me, did the CORPS
24 23 © re-issue their Nationwide, théy reissued it under
25 24 ' Nationwide 29 after relooking at it again.
26 o 25 Q0.  And when did they do that? \ ’
27
28
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2 1 A. I'm nét sure of the date of that letter.
2 Q Did you receive a copy of the notice from the

4 3 CORPS on that second one, Number 297

5 4 A. I believe we did, yes, sir.

6 Q. You did?

7 6 A. Yes, sir, I believe we did.

8 7 Q. Did you issue another decision?

9 8 A. I'm sofry. Can you rephrase the question?

16 9 Q. Did you receive a letter from the CORPS approving
11 10 this project_under.Nationwide 297

12 11 ° A. We received a provisional letter on it.

13 12 Q. And did you issue another decision?

14 13 A. We did not iséue another -- to my knowledge, we
15 14 did not .issue another authorization letter. In
16 15 hindsight, we probably should have issued another
17 | 16 letter. There's nothing in our general permit
18 _ 17 that requires that we issue an authorization

19 . 18 letter. We probably should have, but like‘I
20 19 , said, there's no requirement that we do that.
21 _ 20 Q. Did you issue any kind of public notice either
22 21 when'youvgot the Nationwide 39 or the Number 29
23 22 that you had these projects in your section and
24 23 were reviewing them?
25 . 24 A. No, sir. There's no requirementbfor public -
26 25 notice. We public noticed our certification of
27 \

28
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2 1 these Nationwide Permits for 2007, stated just
3 2 what you said before, that we were authorizing
4 '3 these activities at minimal individual or
5 : ' 4 . cumulative impacts. We put those out on public
6 5 _ notice, and they were subsequently certified on,
7 ' ) I believe, Méy 11th, 2007.
8 7 Q. And that public notate and the certification that
9 8 went with that public notice was limited just tov
10 9 the specific fill authorized by those‘particular
11 10 \Nationwide Permitél Isn't that correct?
12 11 A. Yes, sir.
13 12 Q. Now, the 401 Program operates under a set of
14 13 regulations that are codified as Regulation
15 .14 61-101. Isn't.that correct?
16 - 15 A. Yes, sir.
17 ‘ 16 Q. And under those regulations, ydu are required to
18 17 assess all of the water quality impacts of a
19 18 project, aren't you?
20 19 A. Yes, sir.
21 20 Q. Now, you're also to determine whether or not
22 21 there are feasible aiternatives?
23 22 A, Well, ajain, you're going back to an individual
24 » 23 _ vpermit. We reviewed -- whenvwe certified these
25 24 Nationwides, we certified them in accordance with
26 25 61-101, and we put it out on public notice that
27 | '
28
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2 1 we Qere going to issue coverége under a
3 2 Nationwide General Permit for these activities
4 3 because they had minimal individual or cumulative
5 4 impacts. So, we certified them and said that
6 5 that's what we certified, under 61-101.
7 6 Well, let me ask you this. Did the property
8 7 owners' engineers send you a set of plans either
8 this big or a smaller set at the time?
10 9 Yes, sir, I believe they did.
11 10 And did these plans show that they-planned to
12 11 change the water level and perhaps do some
13 12 . excavation in the pond?
14 13 I believerit did.
15 14 And you've seen on that Wetland Delineation that
16 15 the pond had been delineated as a wetland?
17 16 That's correct.
18 17 So, they were going to have some impacts on that
1% 18 pond, weren't they?
20 19 Weéll, they were going to excavate —- thevaere
21 20 going to excavate the pond. Again, I don't issue
22 21 permits, Mr. Chandler. I issue certifications.
23 22 Subsequently, I double checked with the Army
24 23 CORPS of Engineers ---
25 24 Well, don't tell us what the CORPS of Engineers
26 25 said, Mr. Hightower. |
27
28
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2 1 A. - Okay. I did not issue a certification for any
3 2 activity in the Roper Pond.
4 3 Q. Now, back 19 -- in 2007, when the Department put
5 4 out the public notice for thevcertification of
6 5 Nationwide 29 and Nationwide 39 and all the other
7 6 Nationwide Permits, did you say, "We're
8 7 certifying activities that will fill wetland and
9 8 " excavate ponds"? Did any notice éay that?
10 : 9 A. No, sir.
11 10 Q. But at the time this projeét came in, "you knew
12 11 they Were going to do more than just fill
13 12 _ wetlands, didn't you?
14 ' 13 A. Not under Nationwide 29.
15 ) 14 ',Q. Well, you were asked to certify —-—'well, let me-
16 15 : ask you this. When you get a project in for
17 16 : individual certification, you look at all the
18 17 water quality imQacts,’whether they're fill or
19 18 excavation or whatever those impacts are, don't
20 19 you?
21 20 A. If they're requiring a 404 Permit for the
22 21 activity, we require 401 Certification.
23 22 Q.  And in that 401 Certification, you're going to
24 23 look at all the water guality impacts, and you
25 24 might go beyond the bounds of just what is in the
26 25 404 Perﬁit in assessing those impacts, don't you?
27
28
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2 1 A In assessing the impacts of that particular
3 2 "activity, vyes.
3 0. " And in'fagt, that's the stuff that I started
5 4 going through here. You'll look and see whether
6 5 there are feasible alternatives. You'll looklat
7 6 all potential water quality of impacts of the
38 7 project,.both direct and indirect over the life
9 8 of the project. Doesn't that, just what I just
10 9 . read, come straight out of_Regulation 61-101,
11 10 Subsection F?
12 11 a.  If yoﬁ don't mind, I'll turn fhere. You're
13 . 12 " reading Subpart F, Part C?
14 13 'Q. Yes, sir.
15 | 14 A. "Potential water quality impacts of a project,
16 15 ~both direct and indirect, over thevlife of the
17 16 project, including ..." -- and then it has four
18 17 subsets that it includes.
19 18 Q. - And one of those subsets in there is the
20 - : . 19 "cumulative impacts of the proposed activity and
21 20 reasonably foreseeable similar activities of the
22 . 21 applicant and others". Pretty broad, isn't it?
23 22 A. It's pretty broad.
24 23 Q. Now, on occasion, your section gets a reQuest for
25 : 24 the Department to sign off on a Nationwide Permi%
26 25 _ that you decide to require a separate individual
27
28
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401 Certification, don't you?

Yes, sir, that's possible.

'Page 122

122

And you have the discretion to require that,

don't you?

No, sir. I don't think I have the discretion.

think if it doesn't meet one of the specific or

I

general conditions, then we're required to go get

an individual permit, but if it meets those

.conditions, then I don't have the discretion to

put it out on an individual public notice.

So, what if one includes -- 1f a project says

"Well, we want to fill .075 acres of wetlands,

and we want to excavate some other wetlands",

that's going beyond the fill authorized by the

Nationwide Permit, isn't it?

If the Army CORPS of Engineers sends me a letter,

and they tell me that's the only jurisdiction

impacts on the site, and it required a 401

Permit, that's the only impacts that I have to

certify through the 401.

So, that's what you did in this case?

Yes, sir.

You looked only at the fill and didn't look at

the excavation?

I certified .075 acres to be filled under
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